
CREWKERNE TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the ANNUAL TOWN MEETING OF ELECTORS held in the Victoria Hall, Market Square, Crewkerne on Monday 20 March 2017 at 7.30 p.m.

PRESENT :

Robin Pailthorpe  
Mayor of Crewkerne (in the Chair)
Peter Davidson
Town Clerk
Approximately 46 local government electors of the Parish of Crewkerne and 3 other persons.
The Town Crier, David Craner, announced the opening of the meeting with a special cry.

1.
INTRODUCTION BY CLLR. ROBIN PAILTHORPE, THE MAYOR

The Mayor welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He said there would be an opportunity for electors to ask questions or to raise matters of concern following the presentations.  Also there would be an informal period at the end of the meeting to talk to individual Councillors.
2.
ANNUAL CITIZENSHIP AWARD PRESENTATION

The Mayor said this was the 21st year of the Award and explained the process by which the recipients were chosen.  

The Mayor presented an Award to Mr Colin Coggan.
Mr Coggan had lived in Crewkerne for 15 years and in that time had always been a stalwart supporter of the town.  He became a member of the civic society and was actively involved in many projects.  He joined the Heritage Centre, working as a volunteer, running the maintenance team and served on the management team.  He was also a member of ABCD, where he carried out many tasks, from manning a stall, to collecting information for the community plan.  He also led one of the teams, liaised with highways, bus companies and the police regarding the use of parking in the town and the possible bus stop locations.  Mr Coggan also assisted with the junior triathlon every year, even turning up on crutches one year!

Mr Coggan accepted the Award and thanked everyone.
The Mayor then presented an Award to Mr John Wyatt.

Mr Wyatt was born in Crewkerne.  As a younger man he was a young farmer and was still involved with them, providing fields for ploughing matches and other events, sometimes acting as a judge in their various competitions; he was also a member of the round table. 

For more than 35 years he was a member of the Rotary Club, willing to assist in all rotary projects, working hard within the Community Service committee and gaining their “Paul Harris” fellowship 4 years ago.  For 30 years John served as a Parish Councillor for West Crewkerne, many of them as Chairman, and for 25 years he also served on the Joint Burial Board, again several as Chairman.  For more than 25 years John had been a trustee for the Matthew Chubb and Mary Davis Almshouses.
John had also been an active member of the junior triathlon group since its inception in 1998 and was always available to help along with his tractor, be it a fallen tree blocking a road, to moving soil at the cemetery and assisted with the town’s Christmas tree every year.
Mr Wyatt accepted the Award and said he thoroughly enjoyed everything he had done for town and being part of Crewkerne.   
The Mayor then thanked them both their help and support for the town, making it a more colourful and pleasant place to live.
3.
MAYOR’S COMMENDATION AWARD PRESENTATION

The Mayor presented a special Mayor’s Commendation Award for excellence in the community, to Joe Haskell, Finlay Paull and Tom Clark, members of ABSIC (A Better Skatepark in Crewkerne), who had helped support the project towards the installation of a new skatepark at Happy Valley in September 2016.
4.
INTRODUCTION OF TOWN COUNCILLORS

The Mayor introduced the Councillors and thanked them for their support through the year.
5.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE LAST ANNUAL TOWN MEETING
ON MONDAY 18 APRIL 2016
The Minutes of the meeting of the Annual Town Meeting of Electors held on
Monday 18 April 2016 were APPROVED.

6.
MATTERS ARISING FROM THESE MINUTES

The Clerk reported that the status of the CLR development and of the proposed development by SSDC of the Millers Garage site into a long stay car park, had both been raised at last year’s meeting.  Unfortunately, lack of progress on both projects meant that the status had not changed from last year.
7.
TO RECEIVE THE ANNUAL REPORT OF CREWKERNE TOWN COUNCIL

BY CLLR. PAILTHORPE
A copy of the report read out by the Mayor is attached.

8.
TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM THE POLICE
The Mayor welcomed Neighbourhood Police Team Sergeant Rob Jameson.
Sgt. Jameson’s report highlighted the following points:

· 400 crimes had been reported in Crewkerne in the last 12 months, which was approximately the same as the figures from the previous year.  This figure equated to approximately 55 crimes per 1000 people.

· The police were now equipped with body-worn video cameras, which were proving to be a very useful tool in providing supporting evidence.

· PC Lisa Hallet continued to head up the local policing team, supported by PCSO’s Caroline Matthews and Benjamin Middleditch.
A member of the public raised the issue of vehicles double parking on Market Street. 

Sgt. Jameson pointed out that parking offences were now decriminalised and, as such, were a matter for Somerset County Council.

The Mayor thanked Sgt. Jameson for his report.

9.
TO RECEIVE A PRESENTATION FROM ROSEMARY PRINCE, CHAIR OF 

TRUSTEES, ON THE HENHAYES CENTRE
The Mayor welcomed Ms Rosemary Prince, Chair of Trustees, on the Henhayes Centre to the meeting.
Ms Prince began by thanking the Town Council for the grant towards the Henhayes Centre extension, which would make the existing entrance hall more inviting, warmer and create more storage.

Activities continued to be popular, which included the Monday Memory group, physio-fit sessions and social gatherings that were aimed at people who lived alone or felt isolated.  The centre was looking into the possibility of starting a Men’s Shed group, where like-minded men got together to create items, such as bird boxes and picnic tables.  There would be an open day on Wednesday 3rd May, between 10.00 - 12.00.
The qualified kitchen staff continued to provide 50 meals a week, with 25-30 attending the monthly special and there was a Saturday breakfast on the last Saturday of each month.  The meal service for members was heavily subsidised by the Centre with the help of the grant provided by the Town Council.

Ms Prince concluded by saying that the staff and trustees worked very hard to provide for the older population of Crewkerne and asked for the public to support the centre.

The Mayor thanked Ms Prince for her presentation.

10.
TO RECEIVE AN ANNUAL REPORT ON THE ACTIVE LIFESTYLE CENTRE AND 

CREWKERNE AQUA CENTRE FROM A DIRECTOR OF CREWKERNE LEISURE 

MANAGEMENT
The Mayor welcomed Mrs Claire Saxby, Chairman of Crewkerne Leisure Management to the meeting.

Mrs Saxby reported that the Aqua Centre remained financially sound and that 2016 had been one of the best years in terms of income.  A lot of money had been spent on a major programme of maintenance work.  Some repairs to the Aqua Centre were ongoing, including replacement of the fire doors and resolving the issue of condensation from the roof.  Some areas of the floor were also disturbed at the moment, while work was ongoing to sort out a leak.  Nevertheless, the building was generally in a good state, considering that it was 20 years old and bearing in mind the footfall and usage.  The drain and refill of the pool had taken place in December and had gone smoothly.
The budget had now been set for the coming year and there would be no price rise in admission fees for 2017 as a way of celebrating the 20th year of opening.
There continued to be a lot of investment in staff development and in support to an apprenticeship scheme.  The continued support from over 30 loyal volunteers also remained key to the Centre’s success.
A member of the public, questioned whether improvements could be made to the gym and remarked that something needed to be done to encourage more members as the afternoons were quiet.  Mrs Saxby responded by saying that there were over 500 gym members, which was very good for the size of the town and which generated an excellent income.

The Mayor thanked Mrs Saxby her report.
11.
TO RECEIVE AN ANNUAL REPORT ON THE GEORGE REYNOLDS CENTRE BY 

CREWKERNE SPORTS AND YOUTH ACTIVITIES LTD
Apologies had been received from CSYAL, as they were unable to attend the meeting.

12.
TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM ABCD (A BETTER CREWKERNE AND DISTRICT) 

ON THE NEW ISSUE OF THE CREWKERNE COMMUNITY PLAN
The Mayor welcomed Mrs Diane Butler, Chair of ABCD, to the meeting.
Mrs Butler reported that ABCD had now issued a new Community Plan, which was based upon the results of the household survey undertaken in 2015 and which focussed on the following key themes:
· Strong community spirit

· Vibrant town centre

· Easy access to get about

· Thriving local economy

· Local environment

A number of projects had been identified against each theme, with responsibilities allocated between ABCD, the Town Council, the District Council and the Chamber of Commerce, as appropriate.

The Mayor thanked Mrs Butler for her report.
13.
TO RECEIVE A PRESENTATION FROM JANET HARRIS ON THE CREWKERNE 

HERITAGE CENTRE
The Mayor welcomed Mrs Janet Harris to the meeting. 
Mrs Harris reported that Crewkerne & District Museum & Heritage Centre had been in the town for 17 years and had seen an increase in local people visiting and getting involved at the centre.  The centre was fortunate to have over 60 volunteers, who all helped with everything, from research, collection work and preparing exhibitions to cleaning and maintenance jobs.  

As a Heritage Centre, it aimed to connect with the local community in a variety of ways.  A special exhibition was planned, which would focus on the shops and businesses in the town.  During the summer there would be a competition to tempt families to discover the town’s history.  The centre was involved in outreach sessions, where objects of interest were provided to memory groups at Henhayes and Orchard Lane.  Stands were also organised at local fairs and fetes.
As a registered charity, the centre depended on donations and museum entrance fees.  Revenue also came from the hiring of the Andrew Room, from the financial support of the Friends of Crewkerne Museum, and of course from the grant funding support of Crewkerne Town Council.  Another way of obtaining funds was by visits from schools, that took part in activities that enhanced their learning about the history of the area and also visits from adult groups, who had guided tours and tea and cake.

There were 4 permanent galleries and 3 special exhibitions held annually, which ranged from research projects to topical events.  The museum was a friendly, welcoming place to visit and Mrs Harris encouraged everyone to bring their families.
The Mayor thanked Mrs Harris for her presentation.

14.
PRESENTATION OF GRANTS CHEQUES TO LOCAL GROUPS AND 

ORGANISATIONS
The Mayor welcomed representatives from local groups and organisations to the meeting.  He thanked them for all their hard work which helped enrich the community.  It was a great pleasure to present them with the grant cheques from the Town Council and wished them all every success for the future.
Those receiving grants were as follows:  Crewkerne Tea Dance Group, Crewkerne and District Heritage Centre, CUDOS, Henhayes Community Centre, Severalls Jubilee Bowls Club, Crewkerne Local Information Centre, The Speedwell Club, Rotary Club of Crewkerne District and an annual allowance to David Craner the Town Crier.

15.
MATTERS RAISED BY CREWKERNE RESIDENTS

The Mayor invited residents to ask questions or raise any concerns.
Residents raised the following points:
Wednesday market

A resident pointed out that the Wednesday market had shrunk to 2 or 3 stalls and yet the road was still being closed.  
The Mayor responded by saying that the Council was actively looking at ways of boosting the market.  In addition, the question of road closure was to be addressed in a forthcoming Town Council meeting.

Increase in Town Council tax

Concern was expressed at the large increase in council tax.
The Mayor responded by saying that it had been necessary to increase the Town Council’s budget by 28%.  This had been compounded by the fact that the Government had reduced its Council tax reduction grant funding, which had resulted in a 36% increase in Council tax bills for residents.
The Mayor explained that the large increase in the budget had been necessary to fund the major maintenance works required for the Council’s buildings and amenities, in particular the Town Hall, which represented a major project, spanning a number of years.
A resident remarked that the Town Green money, which should have been ring-fenced, appeared to have been absorbed into the overall funds.

Budgens building

A resident enquired whether the Council was aware of any plans for the ex-Budgens building.
The Mayor advised that this building was managed by the Falkland Square management company, but he was not aware of any plans.

The meeting closed at 8.58 p.m.
Signed: ……………………..

Dated: ………………………
ATM20Mar2017
THE MAYOR’S REPORT
Welcome to the 2016/17 edition of the Council’s Annual Report, which is designed to keep you informed of the work that we are doing on your behalf.

There are reports from each of the Council Committees, which detail their activities, as well as a financial report and the Council’s list of achievements within the year.

Over the past year we have continued to plan for the future of the town and ensure the maintenance of the buildings and land that we own, as well as pursue those matters of concern which have been brought to our attention.   
In recognition of their outstanding contributions for the benefit of the town and its citizens, Colin Coggan and John Wyatt have been elected Honoured Citizens of Crewkerne this year.  Presentation of these awards was made at the Annual Town Meeting on 20 March 2017.  Candidates are nominated for this award by 3 separate people and selection is made by a Committee consisting of the current Mayor and Deputy Mayor, plus the 5 most recent past Mayors.  Nomination forms for next year, will be available from mid-January at the Town Hall, although please feel free to notify the Council at any other time of worthy recipients. 

We have had, as always a busy year, with several community events including:-

Our bi-annual town fair held on Henhayes, which was used to mark the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee; many different community groups attended to give everyone a lovely day, finishing with a concert organised by CUDOS and my favourite, fireworks! 

We held an annual Community Safety Day in Falkland Square, which was as always, an informative and enjoyable day.
We opened the new skate park in Happy Valley, less than two years after the old one was condemned; as the result of a remarkable effort by a group of young users who raised funds to ensure that it happened.  Our thanks to them, and also SSDC for helping us with the funding.
Our second Christmas market was well attended and it seems, enjoyed by all those who came.
2016 also saw 40 years of twinning with Igny and 10 years with Burres-sur-Yvette; many congratulations to all those involved in this impressive achievement; and in June we welcomed some of our friends from these towns.
Works have continued, and will continue, on the Town Hall, to maintain this historic building so it may be enjoyed by the town for many more years.
And finally, as most of you, I hope have noticed, we have opened the rest of the fenced play area on Henhayes to the public, with some new play equipment and landscaping done; we have more work to do but it’s nearly done!
I would like to thank my fellow Councillors, who do a wonderful job on your behalf in ensuring that Crewkerne remains a vibrant town. However, they could not do this without the Town Council staff and a large number of volunteers who help out with various groups and organisations in the town.  I would also like to thank them all for their continuing effort on behalf of the community.
Cllr. Robin Pailthorpe, Mayor
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